DRAFT MEETING NOTES
Thursday,  July 19, 2012, 9:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m.
Michigan Commission for the Blind
Consumer Involvement Council

MCB Large Conference Room, Victor Building, 201 N. Washington Square, Lansing

Telephone Conference Call-In Number: 877-873-8017, Passcode 7085546
In Attendance
· In Person:  Marianne Dunn, Susan Turney, and Cheryl Wade.

· On the phone:   Sharmese  Anderson, Mary Davis, Joe Harcz, Georgia Kitchen, Jim Moore, Sarah Norwood, and Fred Wurtzel.
Meeting Call to Order

The meeting was called to order by Susan Turney at 9:10 a.m. at the request of CIC Chairperson Phyllis Magbanua, who was unable to attend due to a family emergency.  Susan Turney said that Phyllis Magbanua wanted to convey her apologies to the group for not being present.

Roll call was taken by Susan Turney.  It was determined that there was a quorum.

The agenda was reviewed and two items were added to old/new business:  1) transportation in Detroit and 2) the MCB proposed 2013 State Plan.
There were two corrections to the April 12 draft meeting notes:  1) The draft notes stated that after Fred Wurtzel moved and Joe Harcz seconded a motion for the CIC to recommend to Governor Snyder that PA 260 be maintained, Cheryl Wade abstained while all others voted to approve the motion.  The corrected notes, at Phyllis Magbanua’s request, state that Phyllis Magbanua also abstained.  2)  Joe Harcz asked that the notes be corrected to include that he specifically asked Richard Bernstein to sue the state of Michigan for systemic violations of the Americans with Disabilities Act, including inaccessibility to Michigan Commission for the Blind locations and information.  This information has been added to the April 12 meeting notes.
Joe Harcz moved to accept the notes of the April 12 meeting as corrected, and Cheryl  Wade seconded the motion.

Old/New Business

Susan Turney gave a brief CIC liaison report.  Stating that she believed most CIC members were already aware of these things, she said that the new executive order had been issued late last month, a proposed 2013 State Plan had been prepared including changes called for in the executive order, and that five public meetings regarding the state plan had taken place at various locations around the state July 9-13, 2012.

Joe Harcz stated that Executive Order 2012-10 is unconstitutional according to P.A. 260.  The executive order eliminates the powers of the MCB board and violates the act relating to executive orders.  He stated that a “type two transfer” can’t what the executive order calls for, and that the executive order delegates authority to Mike Zimmer, which is illegal.  He also stated that there is a conflict of interest between Mike Zimmer’s roles, and that the public hearings were illegal because there was no press publicity and that the meeting locations were in accessible and in violation of article one.  He stated that people with disabilities didn’t know about these meetings.  He stated that the advisory board is at the core of the issue, and that P.A. 260 can’t be eliminated by executive order.  He stated that he highly protested the governor’s executive order.
Marianne Dunne asked if Joe Harcz was making a motion.  

Joe Harcz moved that both consumer organizations go to court tomorrow to sue regarding the executive order.  The motion was not seconded.

Fred Wurtzel asked if the motion from the last meeting was carried out regarding the CIC sending a letter to Governor Snyder recommending that PA 260 be maintained.  Cheryl Wade said that motions need to have task delegation to a specific person. Fred said that, while he was not criticizing the CIC chair, the chair should delegate or carry out this type of task.
Cheryl Wade stated again that tasks need to be delegated to a specific person.  She also stated that she believes the governor and legislature have not been happy with the results of this organization.  She spoke about the need to identify the systemic problems.

Joe Harcz stated that MCB and in fact no vocational rehabilitation organization exists without the Rehab Act and title one.  He stated that the requirements of the law need to be applied.

Fred Wurtzel said that MCB’s placement numbers are going down, and 13 BEP facilities are operated by sighted people.  He also stated that, when working with the agency on college policy and the small business policy, MCB proposed illegal policy.  He said that the agency’s problems have been systemic and the agency has been declining over 10-12 years and during that time the board hasn’t done a good job of holding the agency accountable, and goals are set but not met, and those are the reasons the governor is not pleased.
Cheryl Wade said that she understood the problems, but wanted to know how we can solve them.  She said that we need to be more proactive.

Joe Harcz stated that for years MCB, MRS, and others have been violating the very laws that created these organizations.  He said that there is supposed to be board and consumer input, and that the governor has wiped out this oversight and this is illegal.

Cheryl Wade stated that she agreed.

Joe Harcz said that funding is going to be driven out, and that these programs will be gone and gone forever.
Marianne Dunn stated that although there are issues regarding legality, the CIC can’t resolve those, and that an organization may do this. She said that it’s unheard-of that an executive order would be rescinded once, and this won’t happen twice.  She said she believes the governor has a sincere desire to improve things, and that she believes that the executive order was issued with the intent of making improvements.

Fred Wurtzel said that the reason this happened was an absence of oversight, and that the Snyder administration felt they had to do something. He said that the board was starting to manage things and that the executive order had some improvements.  He said that maybe a third party will challenge the executive order.  He said that CIC members are uncertain as to whether CIC meetings will continue, and that there’s one more MCB board meeting.
Joe Harcz made a motion that the CIC oppose all components of Executive Order  2012-10and every aspect of the state plan as written and that the CIC delegate this to Phyllis Magbanua to go out as soon as possible.  The motion was not seconded.

Marianne stated that the position descriptions for new positions within the new agency have not been written yet.  She said that she sees this as a way to make sure there is input and mutual respect and a procedure to follow up and put “teeth” in the process.  She said that the CIC is well positioned to identify procedural items.
Joe Harcz stated that there are P.A. 260 violations in the state order and in the state plan, and that control over vocational rehabilitation funding can’t be delegated.

Marianne said that CIC members understand this, but the council is not in a position to challenge this legally.  She said that she wants to work as productively as possible.

Jim Moore said that, regarding the state plan, it seems that things have gone backwards, back to the 1950s.

Joe Harcz agreed with these statements.

Susan Turney suggested that the meeting proceed from the MCB Liaison Report to the next agenda item regarding veterans, and that the group return to any additional discussion of the state plan during that agenda item.

Wayne LePiors was not present to provide information regarding a proposed CIC member to represent veterans, and Marianne volunteered to provide an update on this topic.  She said that she contacted the NFB veteran organization and was unsuccessful.  Cheryl Wade asked whether she had contacted ACB, and Marianne Dunn said that she had not.  Cheryl Wade said that she would contact MCBVI>
Jim Moore said that he had spoken to some veterans, and that many veterans don’t know about federal programs that can help them.  He asked if MCB referred consumers to federal programs, and Susan Turney said that she would check with MCB staff about this.

Jim Moore said that MCB staff don’t return calls, and that maybe the CIC could contact a congressman about this.

Cheryl Wade asked whether the CIC had talked to the Veterans Administration, and Marianne said yes.

Georgia Kitchen noted that there’s a VA low-vision clinic in Saginaw.

Joe Harcz said that the VA has visually impaired service teams, such as with the Hinds center is in Grand Rapids, and that vets have these resources and supposedly MCB has a memorandum of understanding with vets groups but that nobody has ever seen that memo.

Georgia Kitchen said that these referrals should have happened a long time ago.

Susan Turney said that rather than assume that no referrals are taking place, she would like to check with MCB staff and report back to the CIC.  Sarah Norwood said that she knows some people that she can ask about this.

Marianne Dunn asked Georgia Kitchen to check regarding a possible CIC member from the VA clinic in Saginaw.
Georgia Kitchen said that in the past, MCB consumers who are veterans would go through the MCB Training Center program and finally get referred to the VA, and that this should have been happening and she hopes it is.

Jim Moore said that rehab training is available for vets through the VA.

Sarah Norwood and Georgia Kitchen both said they will try to find a veteran interested in being on the CIC.  Sarah Norwood asked Susan Turney to mail Phyllis Magbanua’s contact information to her for this purpose.

Joe Harcz stated that every VA hospital has a VA service team, and that people can get services and referrals to residential rehab centers.  He said that the CIC needs to be concerned about how MCB makes these referrals.

Marianne said that this is why there should be a veteran on the CIC.

Joe Harcz made a motion that the CIC bylaws be changed to have a representative of the VA VIST on the CIC.  Fred Wurtzel replied that he thinks the CIC needs a veteran rather than a VA professional, and that he would like to continue looking for a blind veteran to serve on the CIC.  Joe Harcz amended his motion and moved that the CIC bylaws be amended to add a blind veteran.  Fred Wurtzel seconded the motion.  The motion was passed unanimously.
Regarding the next agenda item, transportation in Detroit, Marianne Dunn asked for an update from members.
Fred Wurtzel, Joe Harcz, and Sarah Norwood discussed what was covered in the previous commission board meeting, and Sarah Norwood said that Lakeside is providing transportation for her and getting her to work on time.
Mary Davis asked whether Focus Hope had been contacted regarding assisting with transportation in Detroit, and Marianne Dunn suggested that this may be something that needs to come from the agency.  Joe Harcz said that issues facing blind people such as transportation are supposed to be addressed in the state plan, and that the proposed state plan only recognizes the problem but takes no action to solve the problem.  Marianne Dunn asked if the CIC could contact Gwen McNeal to address this issue.  Mary Davis asked whether MCB could also hold hearings on transportation in southeast Michigan, as Richard Bernstein suggested that someone do.  Marianne Dunn and Susan Turney said that this would not necessarily have to be done by MCB.

Joe Harcz asked about the CIC’s role, and Fred Wurtzel returned to Marianne’s statement that we need to identify specific needs and invite specific people to talk about these like Sarah Norwood has, and also talk at the MCB board meetings.  He suggested asking Pat Cannon or Leamon Jones to assign Wen McNeal to this, or to ask Gwen McNeal or Sarah Norwood or John Scott to talk to the CIC.

Joe Harcz said that Gwen McNeal works in the building that is the subject of Richard Bernstein’s accessibility lawsuit.

Marianne asked if there is a point person in MCB or on the MCB board for this issue, and Fred said that it would be the MCB board until October 1, and that he was uncertain about how the CIC will relate to the advisory board after October 1.
Marianne asked how the MCB east region is addressing the transportation problem.  Cheryl Wade said that she would like to hear from one counselor and one client on this topic.  Susan Turney was asked to invite Gwen McNeal and Beth White to the next CIC meeting, and she said that she would do this.  Fred Wurtzel said that he and Sarah Norwood and Georgia Kitchen would identify consumers to attend the next CIC meeting and speak about transportation in southeast Michigan.

Joe Harcz asked about the future of the CIC after October 1. Susan Turney said that she had heard nothing regarding any change in the CIC or future CIC meetings.  Georgia Kitchen said that she was concerned about this, and Fred Wurtzel said that he wanted to be positive and optimistic.  

Marianne Dunn said that the application for advisory board nominees was online.  Susan Turney said that she would send the form to all CIC members.

Joe Harcz said that Executive Order 2012-10 is illegal.  Fred Wurtzel said that the CIC has to move forward and not wait to work with the new system.  Susan Turney stated again that she would send the appointment form link to CIC members, and Sarah Norwood thanked her.

Regarding the next agenda item, which was the state plan, Joe Harcz said that there are several areas where it violates the law, including delegation of authority to LARA, lack of timely public notice regarding the public meetings.
Jim Moore said that the proposed state plan is as it was in the 1950s.  He also said that, if it weren’t for returning clients, MCB would only need about a dozen counselors.

Joe Harcz reiterated that a non-VR entity can’t control the financials of MCB.  He said there’s also a conflict with MAHS.

Fred Wurtzel said that Newsline was in the state plan comments, and that he hopes Newsline is in the state plan.

Joe Harcz said that state plan comments are public documents, and that he asked for them and doesn’t have them.

Georgia agreed with Fred Wurtzel about Newsline.
Joe Harcz said that Newsline won’t be funded, and that it’s not funded now.

Fred Wurtzel said that MCB did provide $20,000 this month for Newsline, and also in 2011.  Jim Moore asked abouthte full funding, and Fred Wurtzel said that the full funding is $80,000, and that Newsline serves 2,970 people.  Susan stated that the state plan public meeting information was publicized through Newsline.  Joe Harcz said that $80,000 is perhaps the salary of one MCB regional supervisor.  Georgia Kitchen said that there are people working on Newsline all the time, and that she volunteers.  Fred Wurtzel said that there are job listings in Newsline.  Joe Harcz said that Newsline meets the “statewideness” requirements of the Rehab Act.  Georgia Kitchen described the search capabilities of Newsline.  Marianne Dunn asked for details about the signup process, and Georgia Kitchen provided this information.
Joe Harcz said that the state plan meetings were not accessible.  He said that he sent a FOIA request asking for documents and has not received all of these.  He said that the ADA is about to turn 22 years old and that blind consumers are not “beggars at this banquet” and can’t get raised character and Braille signage.

Roundtable

Regarding minimum wages for all persons with disabilities, Fred Wurtzel said that the MCB board moved not to do business with any entities not paying minimum wage, and that there’s supposed to be a report at the next board meeting in September.  He said that NFB is boycotting Goodwill to call attention to this issue.  He discussed support for the bill on this topic.  He also gave a few highlights of the recent NFB national convention.
Joe Harcz stated that the illegal executive order and the state plan strip away the board’s policy-making authority.

Georgia Kitchen said that Newsline now carries Reader’s Digest.

Jim Moore asked about the future of the CIC, and Susan Turney said that she has no information regarding any changes to the CIC.

Mary Davis asked how long the current wait is to attend the MCB Training Center.  Jim Moore asked how many are at the center at any given time.  Joe Harcz said that there are about 30 students at the center, and as for the waiting period, because some consumers wait years for a call back from a counselor, it could be a long time before they get into the center.

Public Comment

Susan Turney asked if there was any public comment from anyone on the phone.  There was no response.  She asked again if there was any public comment from anyone on the phone.  There was no response.

Susan Turney asked if there were any comments from CIC members.  Joe Harcz said that he is working with United Peckham, and said that it will be expanding beyond garment workers.
Adjourn

Fred Wurtzel moved to adjourn, and Joe Harcz seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

